
As I write this, I am heading down I-64 toward Virginia Beach on a
pleasant Sunday afternoon, having brought my two little boys to Rich-
mond for the weekend to stay with my parents.  One purpose of this trip
was to give my wife some much-needed quiet time to herself at home.
Since my boys are sleeping in the back and I have my Dictaphone with
me, I thought this may be a good opportunity to draft my President’s
Message, the last one.   I will try not to wake them up.

The year has passed very quickly, as evidenced by my previous
President’s Message in December in which I stated that I was at the
mid-point of the bar association year.  It should be patently obvious
that my time-management skills are limited.

I thank everyone that has made this job so enjoyable by giving generously of their time.  The
trains run (mostly) on time because of the efforts of all of the committee chairs, committee
members and members of the Executive Committee.  The value of their time would exceed our
annual budget exponentially.

I want to specifically thank our Executive Director, Donna Bausch, and the bar association and
law library staff, Michelle Gibson, David Knight and Bill Magee.  The Association is fortunate to be
the beneficiary of Donna’s experience and dedication.  I will miss her multiple, daily emails.

I also thank the former Presidents of the Association for their support and guidance.  The
Association will be forming a Past-Presidents Council that will serve as an important resource in
the coming years.  We are fortunate that they remain connected to the Association.

I’m looking forward to the tenure of my good friend and incoming President, John Deal, who
will be installed at the Annual Meeting in May.  The Association will be most assuredly in good
hands in the next year.

In thinking what to write about, I have used up most of my previous good ideas for topics and, for
those of you that have been members of the Association more than six years, another paean to
barbecue is not in the offing.  (See Howard W. Martin, Jr.’s President’s Messages, circa 1997-98).

I also did not want to write a kitschy tribute to the importance of balancing work with family
and friends.  Not that this isn’t important – it is – but there are too many preachy articles on this
subject aimed at lawyers already.  I’ll sum up:  the demands of the profession upon our time are
great, but our responsibilities to our families and friends are greater.  That’s it.

Then, I will just provide a few observations, for those that care to read on.
I have not conducted research to determine where the idea for President’s Messages originated.

I don’t know.  I just know that I have a new deadline every two months.  It is a means to communi-
cate with the members of the Association, but it is one-sided and suffers from that defect.  I’ve tried
to stay away from newsy type pieces, because it is extremely difficult to inform lawyers about things
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N PO R F O L K & O R T S M O U T H  
B A R A S S O C I A T I O N

(PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE CONTINUED)

they don’t already know.  So, I’ve tried to write pieces that are interesting and, hopefully,
make people think.  I have been gratified that some of you take the time to actually read them.

I tuned into a PBS program this morning where Warren Buffett and Bill Gates were speaking
to an audience of college students.  They defined success as being properly measured by the
degree that family and friends loved and cared for them, not whether they were the richest
people in the world.  (Actually, Mr. Buffett said this; Mr. Gates simply smiled that goofy smile of
his.).  Mr. Buffett indicated that persons whose lives positively impact others could be fairly
called successful.  By contrast, he indicated that many of his acquaintances, including members
of the Fortune 400’s richest persons in the world, have immense wealth and have schools, parks
and libraries named after them, but lack true success because they lack persons that care about
them.  Success depends in large part in how it’s defined.  I tend to agree with Mr. Buffett.

I strayed from my maxim in paragraph six.  Sorry.
As President of the Association this past year, I have tried to guide the Association to have a

positive impact upon the members and our profession.  Whether this has been successful, I
leave to you.  I am encouraged by the enthusiasm of the members that believe in the value of
voluntary bar associations such as ours and demonstrate this by supporting our programs.  In
the future, I believe, the Association will need to become more of an advocate for the profession
in matters of public concern.

Thank you for your attention.  As I look in my rear-view mirror as I pass through
Williamsburg, my worry about waking my boys is, apparently, unfounded.

Thursday, March 20, 2008

11:45 A.M.

Hits at the Park, Harbor Park

Speaker:  Howard W. Martin, Jr.
President, Virginia State Bar

Howard Martin came to the position of
VSB President with extensive bar associa-
tion leadership experience. He began with
the Virginia State Bar through its disciplin-
ary system, which he considers the bar’s pri-
mary responsibility. “The bar has a lot of
other roles, but the regulatory function is
the one that is first and foremost.” Martin
has represented his home circuit on VSB
Council, and served on its executive com-
mittee since 2003.

He is a past president and now fellow of
The Virginia Law Foundation, and a for-mer
chair of the VSB Budget and Finance Com-
mittee.

He was secretary of the Virginia Bar As-
sociation and a member of its executive com-
mittee in the late 1980s and early 1990s. That
duty and his friendship with leaders of other
statewide bar associations have attuned him
to the missions and challenges of the
commonwealth’s voluntary bars.   Martin
served as President of the NPBA in 1997-98

and was renowned for his taste in barbecue,
as recounted in his President’s Message in the
Bar Bulletin.

Martin is a lifelong resident of Hampton
Roads, with the exception of college (W&L
and the University Of Virginia School Of Law)
and a four-year stint in the Navy during Viet-
nam (two years as a line officer on a fleet oiler,
then two years of shore duty in Charleston,
South Carolina, in the Judge Advocate
General’s Corps). He and his wife, Heather,
have three children and two grandchildren.

Martin is senior partner of Crenshaw,
Ware & Martin, P.L.C.

Join us March 20th as we get an update
on the activities and future of the state’s
mandatory bar from VSB President Howard
Martin.

[This article is excerpted in part from
“New Bar President Steps Up to the Plate”
by Dawn Chase, Virginia Lawyer, June/July
2007, p.12-13.]

Howard W. Martin, Jr.

MARCH LUNCHEON MEETING
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LIBRARY LINES
Norfolk Law Library staff:
Donna Bausch, J.D., M.S.L.S., Law Librarian, dbausch@norfolklawlibrary.org
David Knight, M.S.L.S., Assistant Law Librarian, dknight@norfolklawlibrary.org

Contact Norfolk Law Library at 622-2910 • www.norfolklawlibrary.org Thank You2007–2008 FRIENDS
(as of February 14, 2008)

Platinum $1000.00+
NPBA Young Lawyers Section

Vandeventer Black LLP

Gold $500.00+
Breit, Drescher & Imprevento, P.C.

Kaufman & Canoles, P.C.
Willcox & Savage, P.C.
Wolcott Rivers Gates

Silver $250.00+
Hajek, Shapiro, Cooper, Lewis

& Appleton, P.C.
Alan D. Albert

Bronze $100.00 – $250.00
H. Lee Addison, III

Sarah Allgeier
Susan C. Alper

Claude W. Anderson, Jr.
Michelle J. Atkins
Jon M. Babineau

Bangel, Bangel & Bangel, L.L.P.
Stanley G. Barr, Jr.

Donna Bausch
Beth Hirsch Berman

Bertini, O’Donnell & Jochens, P.C.
Bruce T. Bishop
John W. Bonney

James Boyd
Robert Boyd

Gary A. Bryant
Christine H. Buchanan

Stephen J. Burgess
David A. Buzard
Duncan Byers

F. Sullivan Callahan
James L. Chapman, IV

John A. Coggeshall
Mary Commander

Tom A. Connor
Timothy A. Coyle

Halbert T. Dail
Honorable Mark S. Davis

Terry H. Davis
John L. Deal

Susan Donner
Thomas A. Dyar

Reid Ervin
Philip R. Farthing

Michael F. Fasanaro, Jr.
John R. Fletcher
B. Cullen Gibson

Richard S. Glasser
J. Roger Griffin, Jr.
Edward F. Halloran

Hampton Roads Chapter of the
Association of Legal Administrators

Andrew J. Huige
Honorable Marc Jacobson

Ray W. King
Pam Klavenski

Montgomery Knight, Jr.

Nicole Lang
Honorable Joseph A. Leafe
Angelica and Henry Light

Honorable Everett A. Martin, Jr.
Howard W. Martin, Jr.

Honorable Joseph P. Massey
Vincent Mastracco, Jr.
David M. McCormick
Thomas F. McPhaul
James A. Metcalfe

Daniel J. Miller
James L. Miller
Robert C. Miller

William H. Monroe, Jr.
R. Wayne Nunnally

John E. Pappas
Michele Peters
David Pierce

Palmer S. Rutherford
John M. Ryan

Sacks & Sacks, P.C.
Toy D. Savage, Jr.

Jennifer T. Stanton
Edward S. Stein

Michael L. Sterling
Honorable F. Bradford Stillman

Stephen E. Story
Jeffrey A. Swartz

Honorable Norman A. Thomas
Jon Thornton

Tinkham & McLemore, P.C.
Jeanne Ullian

Guilford D. Ware
Weinberg & Stein

Michael S. Weisberg
Samuel I. White

Honorable Alfred W. Whitehurst
Jay F. Wilks

Additional Contributors
Lamont Maddox

Willard Moody, Sr.
William T. Mason

Robert C. Nusbaum
Honorable Leonard Sachs

Honorable Louis A. Sherman
Robert P. Stenzhorn

Mark F. Williams

EXPERTISE.
INTEGRITY.
SERVICE.

THE TAYLOE

DIFFERENCE.
FOR OVER 25 YEARS,
TAYLOE ASSOCIATES HAS

BEEN PROVIDING THE

HIGHEST LEVEL OF
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CUSTOMER SERVICE.

TAYLOE UTILIZES THE FULLEST
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SUPERIOR WORK CLIENTS HAVE

COME TO DEPEND ON YEAR IN
AND YEAR OUT.

EXPERIENCE AND TALENT

COUNT...
TAYLOE ASSOCIATES,
NATIONALLY CERTIFIED

COURT REPORTERS.

TAYLOE ASSOCIATES, INC.
COURT REPORTING & VIDEO SERVICES

> CONDENSED TRANSCRIPTS

> REALTIME REPORTING

> DAILY & EXPEDITED DELIVERY

> CART TRANSLATION

> ENCRYPTED ASCII
> TOTAL FILE INDEX

> VIDEOGRAPHY, CLVS
> VIDEO EDITING

> VIDEOCONFERENCING

> MULTI-MEDIA

> MOCK TRIALS

> DIGITAL TRIAL SUPPORT SERVICES

CALL NOW TO SEE

WHAT A DIFFERENCE A
SUPERIOR LEVEL OF

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE

& EXPERTISE CAN MAKE.

TAYLOE ASSOCIATES, INC.
253 WEST BUTE STREET

NORFOLK, VIRGINIA 23510

T 757.461.1984
F 757.461.5454

TF 800.828.5928

NORTH CAROLINA

T 252.338.9600
TAYLOE@TAYLOEASSOCIATES.COM
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 Virginia Supreme Court Justice Donald
W. Lemons was born in Washington, D.C.
in 1949.  He received a B.A. from the Uni-

Please mark April 8, 2008 on your calen-
dar for this year’s Bench Bar Conference.
This year’s conference will be held at the
Norfolk Waterside Marriott in downtown and
our featured luncheon speaker will be the
Justice Donald W. Lemons of the Supreme
Court of Virginia.

Because civility in practice has become
a topic of particular interest among practi-
tioners and judges, we have decided to make
it the focus of our first general session. That
session will feature insights by Judge
Charles E. Poston, Judge Walter D. Kelley,
Jr., and Judge Mark S. Davis. The judges
will give us their views (and perhaps a few
war stories) concerning how law should and
should not be practiced and how to avoid
the problems that they see from the bench.

Our breakout sessions include a variety
of topics from the Fair Debt Collection Prac-
tices Act featuring Magistrate Judge Dennis
W. Dohnal from Richmond, Len Bennett and
John C. Lynch, to developments in criminal
practice featuring Jack Doyle and Sherri
Carr, to issues in employment law, includ-
ing the Fair Labor Standards Act featuring
Judge Rebecca Beach Smith, Sam Webster,
Jamie Shoemaker and David Burton.

TUESDAY, APRIL 8, 2008
KEYNOTE SPEAKER:  VIRGINIA SUPREME COURT JUSTICE DONALD W. LEMONS

TENTH ANNUAL BENCH BAR CONFERENCE

Our final general session will be a review
of the significant statutory changes and
judicial opinions during the past year and
will feature Judge Everett A. Martin, Jr., the
Honorable Sal Iaquinto and Steve L. Emmert.

This year’s Conference should have
something for everyone and will give you
the opportunity to raise the issues that
concern you with respect to practice in
local courts. We hope to see you there!

versity of Virginia in 1970, and a J.D. from
the University of Virginia School of Law in
1976.  From 1976 until 1978, he served as
Assistant Dean and Assistant Professor of
Law at the University of Virginia School of
Law.  Thereafter, he entered the private
practice of the law in Richmond.

He served as a Substitute Judge for the
General District Courts and Juvenile and
Domestic Relations Courts from 1994 to
1995 and served as a Commissioner in
Chancery for the Henrico County Circuit
Court from 1988 to 1995.  In 1995, he
was appointed a Judge of the Circuit Court
of the City of Richmond, where he served
until 1998 when he was elected by the
General Assembly to serve as a Judge of
the Court of Appeals of Virginia.  He took
the oath of office as Justice of the Su-
preme Court of Virginia on March 16,
2000.  Justice Lemons is also the John
Marshall Professor of Judicial Studies at
the University of Richmond School of Law.

Among other activities, Justice Lemons
serves on the Board of Trustees of the Ameri-
can Inns of Court and was a member of the
Jamestown 2007 Steering Committee.

Justice Lemons

SMITH PLUMBING SERVICES

 All Plumbing Repairs • Sewer & Drains

  Fixture Replacement • Water Heaters • Backflow Testing

Bath & Kitchen Remodeling • 24 Hr Emergency Service

Quality Professional Service At Affordable Prices

Cell: 757-409-5491         Owner: Bobby Smith

WELCOME NEW NPBA MEMBERS

Ryan Graves
Tavss Fletcher

Matthew H. Kraft
Rutter Mills LLP

M. Janelle Lyons
Bowman, Green, Hampton & Kelly, P.L.L.C.

Kelly Mosteller
Davey & Brogan, P.C.

S. Scott Shumate
Best Law Offices, P.C.

Brian A. Thomasson
Norfolk City Attorney’s Office

Robert E. Walsh
Rutter Mills LLP

Joshua J. Coe
Regent University Law Student

Jeannette Dodson-O’Connell
Regent University Law Student

Belt Flooring, LLC
Licensed & Insured

Complete Flooring Installation
Hardwood/Laminate/Ceramic Tile
New Construction/Renovations

(757) 986-2690
Billy Harris (757) 735-3349



5

FIRM ANNOUNCEMENTS

Huff, Poole & Mahoney, P.C. takes pleasure
in announcing Frances H. Hampton and
Paul R. Schmidt have become Sharehold-
ers in the law firm. Ms. Hampton specializes
in the areas of trusts and estates, estate
planning, business and tax matters.  She
holds a Master of Laws in Taxation from
Georgetown University Law Center, a juris
doctor from Regent University School of
Law and is a Certified Public Accountant
and Certified Financial Planner. Mr. Schmidt
concentrates his practice on administrative
and environmental law and is a trained
geologist.  He holds a B.S. from Old Do-
minion University and a juris doctor from
William & Mary School of Law.

The following NPBA members at Kaufman
& Canoles were named among the Best
Lawyers in America 2008:  Michael E.
Barney, real estate law; Stanley G. Barr,
Jr., labor and employment law, personal
injury litigation, commercial litigation
and municipal law; Robert J. Barry, labor
and employment law; R. Barrow Blackwell,
personal injury litigation, medical mal-
practice law; John M. Bredehoft, labor and
employment; Paul K. Campsen, bank-
ruptcy and creditor-debtor rights law;
George L. Consolvo, corporate law and
public finance law; Ann S. Dodson, trusts
and estates; Robert C. Goodman, Jr.,
derivates law, mutual funds law, corporate
law; Barry W. Hunter, public finance law;
Gus J. James, II, corporate law; Kirkland
M. Kelley, trusts and estates; Scott W.
Kezman, labor and employment law; Den-
nis T. Lewandowski, bankruptcy and credi-
tor-debtor rights law; Richard C. Mapp, III,
employee benefits law; Vincent J.
Mastracco, Jr., corporate law; Charles V.
McPhillips, corporate law; Terence
Murphy, construction law; Stephen E.
Noona, intellectual property law; Alfred M.
Randolph, Jr., banking law, corporate law;
Hunter W. Sims, Jr., antitrust law, bet-the-
company litigation, commercial litigation,
white-collar criminal defense; Stephen E.
Story, intellectual property law, franchise
law; William R. Van Buren, III, corporate
governance and compliance law, corporate
law; Lewis W. Webb, III, trusts and estates;
Burt H. Whitt, labor and employment law.

Michael L. Goodove, partner with the Nor-
folk law firm of Rabinowitz, Swartz,
Taliaferro, Swartz & Goodove, P.C. was
named by Virginia Business magazine as

one of the 2007 Legal Elite in Virginia. Mr.
Goodove specializes in personal injury law.

Willcox & Savage is proud to announce
that Patrick D. Blake has been elected as a
member of the firm effective January 1,
2008.  Patrick’s practice focuses on cata-
strophic losses relative to products and
premises liability, toxic torts, and trucking
cases. Patrick graduated from The College
of William & Mary School of Law in 2000.
He received his B.A. from the University of
Virginia in 1997.

Willcox & Savage is pleased to welcome
Jeffrey G. Ullrich to our firm, where he
will focus on corporate matters.  Jeffrey
graduated in 2004 from Creighton Univer-
sity School of Law.  He earned his B.A. in
Business Marketing and Management from
Siena College in 1999.  Prior to joining the
firm Jeffrey was an associate at a firm in
Richmond, Virginia, where he focused on
corporate matters.

NPBA member M. Bruce Harper was one
of eight Williams Mullen attorneys elected
to partnership in February.  Mr. Harper is
a member of the Technology, Intellectual
Property and Entertainment Section in the
firm’s Virginia Beach office.  His practice
focuses on assisting clients with evaluation
of inventions and creative works, technol-
ogy licensing, intellectual property protec-
tion issues including patent prosecution,
research and development agreements at
university and government laboratories,
interinstitutional agreements, software and
Internet issues, and other government con-
tracts.  Mr. Harper earned his juris doctor
degree from Marshall Wythe School of Law.
He earned his masters of engineering man-
agement degree from Old Dominion Uni-
versity and his bachelor of science in engi-
neering from Duke University.

Wolcott Rivers Gates offers well-deserved
congratulations to Cheshire I’Anson
Eveleigh who was selected by her peers to
be recognized as Virginia’s Legal Elite in
Family Law/Domestic Relations by Virginia
Business Magazine.  Mrs. Eveleigh handles
a wide variety of family law cases includ-
ing marital dissolution, complex equitable
distribution matters, custody, visitation
and support matters. She is a regular
speaker at seminars, and is involved in many
statewide family law bar activities. She is
also a mediator with the McCammon Group.

By Caryn West, Chair

MESSAGE FROM THE

YOUNG LAWYERS’ SECTION

SAVE THE DATE – The Young Lawyers
Section Annual Golf Tournament to ben-
efit the Norfolk Law Library will be at Bide-
A-Wee Golf Course on Thursday, June 26,
2008.  As usual, there will be a fun day of
golf with your fellow attorneys, including
beverages from the drink cart and dinner
after the tournament.

The Young Lawyers
Section’s “First Thurs-
day of the Month”
happy hour program
kicked off on February
7th at Scotty Quixx on
Granby Street in Nor-
folk.  About twenty
young lawyers gath-
ered and had a great
time.  It was good to meet a lot of young
lawyers I had not met yet, and I hope that
more of the young lawyers will join us
March 6 for the next event!  Again, location
to be announced closer to the event!

This month, I also want to take a moment
to encourage young lawyers to participate in
the Judicial Endorsement Program.  The Ju-
dicial Endorsement Committee sends out
surveys to all NPBA members looking for in-
put on candidates for openings on the bench
in Norfolk.  All of the lawyers of the bar should
participate in this important process.

We are also looking for suggestions for
other events that the young lawyers might
be interested in participating in.  Sugges-
tions from the YLS Committee included
a summer beach party and a Tides game.
If you would be interest in participating
in either of these events, or if you have
any other suggestions for social events for
the young lawyers or for any community
service events, please feel free to email me
at cwest@clarkedolph.com.

• • •

Caryn West

OFFICE SPACE FOR LEASE
Available February 1, 2008.  Newly Remodeled.
Convenient access to I-264, I-64, Free Parking,
Prime Location:  156 Newtown Rd., Virginia
Beach.  641-1333.

Office space in the highly respected Dominion
Tower with many amenities available in the build-
ing.  One office is available with non-exclusive
use of conference room, library, copy room and
kitchen.  Please contact Leah at 624-9323, or
by fax 624-8414.
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Specializing in Temporary,

Temp-To-Hire and

Direct Hire

ATTORNEYS

PARALEGALS

LEGAL ASSISTANTS

LEGAL SECRETARIES

RICHMOND

804-282-1289

NORFOLK

757-627-3700

RALEIGH

919-573-6030

NOVA

703-918-4952

www.lawyerstaffing.com

recruiters@lawyerstaffing.com

Member of the National

Association of Legal Search

Consultants

INTRODUCING THE NPBA 100% CLUB

The Norfolk & Portsmouth Bar Association is proud to announce the formation of
the “100% Club”.

This program is designed to recognize and honor those law firms, corporate law
departments and legal organizations that enroll 100% of their attorneys as NPBA
members.  Membership in the 100% Club is available to law firms and organizations
with three attorneys or more, demonstrating a commitment to the advancement of
the legal profession, and contributing to the heritage of the largest local voluntary
bar association in the region.

Participating firms and organizations will be recognized in the Bar Bulletin and on
the website, as well as at all bar events.  The firms and organizations will be recognized
by size categories for the number of lawyers in their local offices.

Firms and organizations that qualify this year will be recognized henceforth as 100%
Club Charter Members.

Bar Association staff is in the process of identifying those firms and organizations
that qualify as Charter Members.  If you believe your organization qualifies as a charter
member of the 100% Club, please contact the bar office at 622-3152 and be sure you’ll
make the first Charter Members List, to be published in the May/June Bar Bulletin.

Thank you for your continuing support of the NPBA.

NPBA MEMBER SERVICE
Members may purchase mailing labels for use in

mailing firm announcements or other information to
your colleagues. You may buy these 1000-plus

address labels for a reasonable cost of $175.00.

Please contact Bar office at 622-3152
for assistance with this service.

REGENT LAW’S OFFICE OF CAREER AND

ALUMNI SERVICES FOR NPBA MEMBERS
by Kathy Stull

Assistant Director of Career & Alumni Services

Regent Law School invites members of the Norfolk and Portsmouth Bar Association
to enlist the services of the Office of Career & Alumni Services the next time you need
to fill a vacancy or are seeking intern support in your office or organization.  We have
over five hundred law students who are eager to gain practical legal experience during
and after law school. Regent Career Services are free to NPBA members.

We assist employers identify law clerks, select summer associates and fill full-time
attorney positions through the following programs:

• On-Campus Interviewing.  You are invited to interview candidates on our cam-
pus.  We can coordinate the interview schedule and tailor the interview program
to fit your individual needs.

• Résumé Collection Service.  If you are unable to interview on campus, we can
assist you by soliciting qualified applicants, screening and collecting résumés,
and forwarding applications which meet your criteria.

• Job Postings.  You may forward volunteer or paid positions to us or post them
yourself using PathFinder, our job search engine. Job postings are always available
and readily accessible by our 2,000 alumni and 500 law students.  Go to law-regent-

csm.symplicity.com/employers and create your account or email them to
lawcareerservices@regent.edu.

Regent Law students are some of the best in the nation. They won the American Bar
Association Championship titles for Appellate Advocacy and Negotiations. We are proud
of the continued development and success of our law program and students.  If you
have any questions please contact the Office of Career & Alumni Services at 226-4915.

Annual Legal Food Frenzy

March 31 – April 11, 2008
To benefit the Foodbank of Southeastern Virginia

and feed the hungry in our region
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PRIME OFFICE SPACE FOR LEASE
580 E. Main Street, Norfolk, VA 23510

Locate your business in the Architectural

Masterpiece of Downtown Norfolk’s

Class A Crown Center Office Building

Centrally Located in Downtown Norfolk,

this magnificent building offers

convenience and professionalism at Prime Location.

ENJOY THE ATMOSPHERE OF DOWNTOWN

NORFOLK’S BUSINESS DISTRICT

• Beautifully built interior offices.

• Directly across the street from Court Houses

with access to I-264 and I-464.

• Onsite parking with direct access to offices.

• Directly across the street from future

Government Center Light Rail stop.

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT:

Matt Wilson (matt@thewrightsites.com)

Or

Jared Fabac (Fabac@thewrightsites.com)

757-622-1360“A Hampton Roads Full Service Commercial Real Estate Firm

MARKETING PLANNING: GOOD + ACTION > WAITING 4 PERFECT

A good battle plan that you act on today
can be better than a perfect one tomorrow.

- Gen George S. Patton

Although Patton wasn’t talking about
legal marketing, a well thought out plan is
key to developing successful marketing ef-
forts. In most law firms, there are an abun-
dance of officers – each with his or her idea
of the perfect “battle plan” for conquering
advertising and marketing.  Before invest-
ing resources in advertising wars, however,
it’s important that everyone read from the
same map — agreeing on the starting point
and the end target. Otherwise, the battle
will certainly be lost to funding, political
and morale struggles.

Creating a “good battle plan” is simple
and takes little time and effort from the
attorneys. But, the “leaders” do have to lead
by sharing their thoughts and ideas, in
writing. A Communications Work Plan
(CWP) is a simple document, which helps
to ensure all the parties concerned are on
the same wavelength.  Each attorney in-
volved in the project should complete this
informal worksheet, which is an easy brain-
storming exercise. Then, the comments are
combined, shared, tweaked and agreed
upon.  The road map to a marketing plan
is established.

Technically, the CWP can be used in
place of the “perfect” marketing plan.  As
long as there are clear goals of what’s being
marketed, what the assignment is and when
it is to be complete… as well as a budget.
Ideally, it is used for creative development
as well as the cornerstone of building an
integrated marketing effort that includes
advertising, public relations, etc.

 The key questions to answer in a Com-
munications Work Plan are (answers can
be bulleted, sentences, slang, etc.):
PROJECT:

1. What are we marketing?
2. What is our assignment?

INPUT:
1. Who is the target audience?

— External
— Internal

2. What do they think or do?
3. What do we want them to think or

do?
4. What argument will convince our

target to think/do what we want
them to?

5. What information will support the
argument?

6. What competitive considerations
should be reflected in the argument
or message?

7. What tone or manner should be re-
flected in the argument or message?

8. What are the mandatory compo-
nents of the execution, if any?

9. What is the budget for the project?
10. What timing (scheduling) consider-

ations must be considered?
11. What are the geographic consider-

ations?

Remember, ACTION on a good plan to-
day is better than growing stagnant wait-
ing for the perfect plan tomorrow.

This op-ed column is written by Nancy
Harrison Parker, APR, Director of Marketing
for Vandeventer Black LLP. Parker has over
18 years experience in professional services
marketing, eight of which are in legal mar-
keting. She is a past president and founding
board member of the Legal Marketing Asso-
ciation – Virginias Chapter and is one of only
5,000 in the U.S. and Canada who are Ac-
credited in Public Relations by the Public
Relations Society of America.  LMA is a re-
source for marketers, attorneys and admin-
istrators and is dedicated to promoting ethi-
cal marketing in the legal industry. For more
information on this chapter, visit http://
www.legalmarketing.org/virginias. You may
contact Parker at nparker@vanblk.com or
757.446.8682 for more information or to sub-
mit ideas for future columns.
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